
Report of the Leader of the Council

Extraordinary Meeting of Council - 12 February 2019

Appointment of an Interim Chief Executive

Purpose: To appoint an Interim Chief Executive / Head of 
Paid Services.

Policy Framework: Council Constitution.

Consultation: Access to Services, Finance, Legal.

Recommendation(s): It is recommended that:

1) Jack Straw is appointed Interim Chief Executive / Head of Paid 
Service for a period of 3 months to exercise all the functions currently 
exercisable by the current Chief Executive including those of 
Returning Officer and Electoral Registration Officer;

2) The Chief Legal Officer is given delegated authority to take any 
further action necessary to give effect to the content of this report;

3) The Leader of the Council in consultation with other group Leaders 
and the Chief Legal Officer has delegated authority to extend the 
appointment to 6 months.

Report Author: Tracey Meredith
Finance Officer: Ben Smith
Legal Officer: Tracey Meredith
Access to Services Officer: Rhian Millar

1. Introduction

1.1 There is no legal requirement to have a Chief Executive but a Local 
Authority must designate one of its officers as Head of Paid Service under 
the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. In Swansea the Chief 
Executive is designated as the Head of Paid Service.



1.2 The current Chief Executive is currently on long term sick leave. Presently 
it is not known as to how long the current Chief Executive will remain on 
sick leave and it is therefore necessary to ensure that an Interim Chief 
Executive is in place to fulfil the statutory function of Head of Paid Service 
and to ensure that the interim arrangements provide continuity of 
management direction at the highest of levels.

1.3 The Local Authority is currently engaged in a number of significant projects 
including ERW, City Deal, 21st Century Schools and other collaborations. 
In addition the Authority has to manage the Medium Term Financial Plan 
and ensure that there is a balanced budget.

1.4 In order to provide ongoing continuity for the organisation it is proposed 
that an interim Chief Executive is appointed for a period of 3 months but 
allowing for an extension of up to 6 months if necessary. Such an 
appointment will authorise the interim Chief Executive to exercise all 
functions currently exercisable by the current Chief Executive including 
those of Returning Officer.

2. Options

2.1 The following options have been considered for making interim 
arrangements:

2.2 Option 1 - Sharing a Chief Executive with another Local Authority – there 
are concerns as to how much time a shared Chief Executive would be able 
to dedicate to Swansea and due to the time it would take to consider a 
suitable Authority with which to share and to agree terms and conditions 
this is not a suitable option.

2.3 Option 2 - Internal ring-fencing -whilst consideration has been given to the 
possibility of a ring-fenced internal appointment there is no doubt that the 
role is significantly demanding  owing to the complexity and volume of work 
and that there would be capacity issues with a need for backfill 
arrangements which would take some considerable time to arrange.  In 
addition the corporate management team is already subject to interim 
arrangements.

2.4 Option 3 - External appointment – consideration has been given to 
appointing an external candidate with in-depth knowledge and experience 
of local government. In normal circumstances appointing an external 
candidate can be a lengthy process and can involve considerable cost to 
engage a suitable candidate albeit for a short period of time. The external 
candidate is also likely to have to spend time becoming familiar with the 
organisation and current issues.



2.5 With the above considerations in mind discussions have taken place with 
the previous Chief Executive, Jack Straw, with a view to enabling the 
council to retain the services of a Chief Executive with not only a vast 
experience of local government but also a unique knowledge of issues 
facing Swansea council at this time.

Jack Straw is able to undertake the role immediately and this is the 
preferred option in what are wholly exceptional circumstances. The 
benefits in this appointment are:

 Securing an in-depth knowledge of the Organisation and the City;
 The remuneration will be at a lower level than securing an 

alternative external appointment;
 There could be an immediate start to avoid a hiatus in senior 

management.

3. Equality and Engagement Implications

3.1 There are no equality and engagement implications associated with the 
report.

4. Financial Implications

4.1 It is proposed that the Interim Chief Executive would receive remuneration 
of £83K per annum on a pro rata basis met from the contingency fund to 
cover sickness absence.

5. Legal Implications

5.1 There are no additional legal implications associated with this report.

Background Papers: None

Appendices: None


